## Henri Duparc (1838-1933): An Overview of His Writings

Henri Duparc left few musical works and still fewer public writings. Self-critical to the point of destroying several of his manuscripts – including that of his only opera, *Roussalka*, for which he had written his own libretto – he was also dogged by significant health problems which, from the 1880s on, made any creative or literary work extremely difficult. Aside from a few articles published in the press (and written for the most part with the aid of a third party), his literary output consists mainly of a huge correspondence which affords an exceptional glimpse into his creative world, as well as aesthetic reflections that go well beyond the boundaries of his own work.

All of the few texts published by Duparc in the musical or cultural press arose from outside requests. These include responses to *enquêtes* (the *enquête* or survey being a very popular journalistic genre at the time): in 1904 and 1912, Duparc participated in *enquêtes* on French music carried out respectively by Paul Landormy in <u>La Revue bleue</u> and Pierre Montamet in <u>Excelsior</u>, and in 1913 he responded to one on Verdi for a special issue of *Musica*.

Two articles of larger scope resulted similarly from commissions or requests for information addressed to Duparc. In 1911, to mark the fortieth anniversary of the Société nationale de musique (of which Duparc was a founding member), Jules Écorcheville asked for an article of souvenirs of the organisation's beginnings, through the intermediary of the conductor and writer Ernest Ansermet, who wrote the text based on interviews with Duparc. The result appeared in late 1912 in the *Revue musicale S.I.M.*, without mentioning Ansermet's collaboration (documented by Duparc's correspondence). In 1922, Julien Tiersot solicited Duparc's reminiscences of the activities of their teacher César Franck during the siege of Paris in 1870-71; Duparc responded with a letter of which Tiersot published a long extract in the *Revue musicale*.

Besides his profound reverence for Franck (who represented in his eyes the supreme ideal of a composer whose music comes from the heart), substantial elements of Duparc's aesthetic transpire in these various publications. A convinced nationalist in politics, Duparc took not the slightest interest in national "schools" in music; for him, art should dwell in a realm of freedom above of any kind of label.

These ideas are developed much further in Duparc's private writings, which represent the bulk of his literary output. While he left no theoretical treatise, he regularly wrote down his aesthetic reflections, notably in his "Notes intimes" of which several extracts were published by Charles Oulmont in an article and book in 1935 (just before a fire at the château of Mondégourat, Duparc's family property, destroyed the autograph manuscript of these notes). Additionally, Duparc

sometimes sent drafts of theoretical texts to certain of his correspondents, as for example his "Notes sur le drame musical" appended to a letter to Jean Cras in April 1920.

In general, it was in his letters that Duparc developed his aesthetic reflections in most depth. From the early 1870s to the mid 1920s, he maintained a busy correspondence with composers such as César Franck, Gabriel Fauré, Ernest Chausson, Vincent d'Indy, Auguste Sérieyx and Charles Bordes, with performers such as Ansermet, the pianist Francis Planté, and the wine merchant and singing teacher Paul Charriol, and with writers including Francis Jammes and Charles de Bordeu. Parts of this rich correspondence – or of half of it, the letters received by Duparc having all been lost in the fire of 1935 – have been published, making accessible nearly 350 missives in Duparc's hand. Many more remain unpublished, however; several can be consulted at the Bibliothèque nationale de France, but most are held in private archives (see Stricker 1961, pp. 99-100 and van der Elst 1972, pp. 412-3).

In his letters, Duparc naturally discusses his own works, describing a creative process that grows more and more laborious as his health deteriorates, discussing his ideas on musical dramaturgy and prosody (he wanted them to be as natural as possible), and seeking help from Sérieyx and Ansermet with proofreading his scores once his failing eyesight prevented him from doing it himself. But he pays even closer attention to works sent him by his correspondents, taking the time to commentate in great detail; this is particularly true in the case of Chausson, a close friend whom he diligently advised during the genesis of the opera *Le Roi Arthus*, and also of Cras, a naval officer and budding composer for whom he took on a mentoring role, as well as, in the literary sphere, Jammes, of whom he analysed with manifest enthusiasm every publication that reached him.

Altogether, Duparc's writings, public and private, trace the contours of an eminently Romantic musical aesthetic, in which the search for expression goes hand in hand with an ardent thirst for independence. For Duparc, it was essential to belong to no school; moreover, public recognition had no importance in his eyes. This stance is eloquently expressed in one of the passages from his "Notes intimes", published by Oulmont: "For the reasonable and sincere artist, complete artistic freedom begins with contempt for public opinion: the only thing to be desired is the affinity of a few souls who look for traces of the soul in what is written" (Mercure de France, 15 March 1935, pg. 479).

## Marie-Hélène BENOIT-OTIS

Trans. Tadhg Sauvey 18/01/2023

## **Further reading**

Duparc, Henri. « Des lettres d'Henri Duparc à Charles Bordes », Les échos de l'École César Franck, vol. 4, nº 3, février-mars 1938, p. 33-36.

Duparc, Henri. *Une amitié mystique révélée par ses lettres à Francis Jammes, à Charles de Bordeu et à sa filleule, suivi de la prière de tous les jours après la communion*, notes et préface de Guy Ferchault, Paris, Mercure de France, 1944.

Duparc, Henri. Lettres à Auguste Sérieyx, dans Vincent d'Indy, Henri Duparc et Albert Roussel, *Lettres à Auguste Sérieyx*, recueillies et publiées par Marie-Louise Sérieyx, Lausanne/Paris, Editions du Cervin/Librairie E. Ploix, 1961, p. 34-55.

Duparc, Henri. « Lettres d'Henri Duparc à Ernest Ansermet (1911-1917) », dans Claude Tappolet, *Lettres de compositeurs français à Ernest Ansermet (1911-1960)*, Genève, Georg, 1988, p. 27-112.

Duparc, Henri. Lettres à Jean Cras « le fils de mon âme », présentées et annotées par Stéphane Topakian, Lyon, Symétrie/Palazetto Bru Zane, 2009.

Duparc, Henri. Lettres à Paul Charriol, dans Alice Heregger, « Je vis dans le regret de ce que je n'ai pas fait, sans m'occuper du peu que j'ai fait ». Henri Duparcs "Mélodies": Quellenstudien und Analyse, thèse de doctorat, Universität für Musik und darstellende Kunst Graz, 2010, p. 53-137 et 471-472.

Duparc, Henri. « Lettres d'Henri Duparc à Ernest Chausson », dans Marie-Hélène Benoit-Otis, *Ernest Chausson*, Le Roi Arthus *et l'opéra wagnérien en France*, Francfort, Peter Lang, 2012, p. 199-229.

Fabre, Michel. « Une amitié d'artistes : Lettres d'Henri Duparc à Francis Planté », Revue régionaliste des Pyrénées, nº 205-206, janvier-juin 1975, p. 36-60.

Gérard, Yves. « Lettres de Henri Duparc à Ernest Chausson (1883-1899) », Revue de musicologie, vol. 38, nº 114, décembre 1956, p. 125-146.

Oulmont, Charles, « Henri Duparc : Textes inédits », *Mercure de France*, 15 mars 1935, p. 476-491.

Oulmont, Charles. *Musique de l'amour*, vol. 2 : *Henri Duparc ou de* L'Invitation au voyage à *la vie éternelle*, Paris, Desclée de Brouwer, 1935.

Stricker, Rémy. Henri Duparc et ses mélodies, Paris, 1961.

Van der Elst, Nancy. *Henri Duparc : L'homme et l'œuvre*, thèse de doctorat, Université de Paris-Sorbonne, 1972.

To quote this article: Emmanuel Reibel, "Henri Duparc (1838–1933): An Overview of His Writings", Dictionary of Composer's Writings, Dictéco [online], ed. E. Reibel, last edited: 12/11/2024, https://dicteco.huma-num.fr/person/35992.